TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 13TH, 2011 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on October 13th, 2011 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor Virginia Stern called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence in memory of Jan Weido, who recently passed away.


Roll Call: Mark D’Agostino - present



    Thomas Dewhirst - present



    Christopher Flynn – present



    Johanna Shafer - present



    Virginia Stern – present


Also in attendance was Attorney William Bogle, Jr.

REPORTS:

1. TOWN BOARD LIAISON REPORTS:

Councilman Flynn stated that he had not been able to attend his meetings but would again soon as he had made some personal changes to be able to be free on those evenings. 

Councilman D’Agostino reported that the Recreation Comm. Minutes were not yet available so would report next month on their activities.  He also referenced the Master Plan Committee’s work and their website.

Councilman Dewhirst reported from the August CAC meeting.

Councilwoman Shafer gave her report from the recent Fire Commissioners’ meeting but was unable to attend the Planning Board as she had been away.

2. SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Stern spoke of the following: a tree planting ceremony that would take place on Saturday, October 15th, the work the Board had done so far on the 2012 Town Budget, that the public transportation that would soon be available in Stanford through the Northeast Community Center’s “mobility manager”, that Dave Tetor had been inducted into the National Association of County Agricultural Agent Hall of Fame, and that as a reminder, Election Day is the 8th of November. 

3. HIGHWAY SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT: Hwy. Supt. Jim Myers stated that they were getting ready for winter and cutting shoulders.  Councilman Dewhirst added that they were continuing to work on the waste oil and antifreeze receptacle at the Transfer Station.

4. COUNTY LEGISLATOR’S REPORT: Legislator Kelsey had not yet arrived.  See his report on page 2.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road, asked the Board to reconsider releasing the findings of the independent attorney hired regarding the restaurant in Bangall.


Dave Albenda, Halas Way, read a letter regarding his petition submitted noise issues.


Dave Robertson, Hunns Lake, asked about a possible conflict of interest with one Board member’s role in the matter of the new Town Garage.


Mike Shafer, Decker Road, stated that the “noise petition” had 500 signatures, roughly half of the Town’s voters.


Peggy Cotte, Halas Way, asked about the proper procedure for submitting complaints.


Gayle Bontecou, Bontecou Drive, asked if the Town already had a noise ordinance?


Erin Dewhirst, Jameson Hill Road, stated that this ‘Privilege of the Floor’ had already taken 25 minutes.

DISCUSSION ITEMS:

1. NORTHEAST COMMUNITY CENTER TRANSPORTATION – BUS PROJECT:

After having been given a presentation at the Board’s workshop meeting by the Northeast Community Center’s Executive Director, Jenny Hansell, Supervisor Stern reported that a bus would be available to Stanford residents as soon as November.  The NECC mobility
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manager had been hired and would work to help those in need of rides to have door-to-door service.  Fees would be $3.50 each way and $1 for seniors.  The Town Clerk would have the phone numbers available.

2. NOISE PETITION: Lengthy discussion ensued regarding the problems with off-road vehicles with the Board members discussing various options.  After further discussion, the Board agreed to the following points submitted: 1) there would be exemptions for agriculture & farming, but not for “recreational use”; 2) inclusion of a statement “causing distress”; 3) no agreement on area and 4) decibel levels; agreements on 5) ORVs must have NYS registrations and licensing; 6) their mufflers are not to be altered; 7) must comply with NYS Motor Vehicle laws regarding noise; and 8) enforcement by Building Inspector, Sheriff or Troopers.  The Board agreed to continue to work on this issue next month.

 *COUNTY LEGISLATOR’S REPORT:  Mr. Kelsey had arrived and was given the floor at this point.  He spoke of the following County issues: the County’s budget, the over-crowding at the County Jail and the Resource Recovery Agency.  A copy of the County’s budget would be left with the Town Clerk.

3. VACANCIES ON THE PLANNING BOARD, SCENIC ROADS COMMITTEE, RECREATION COMMISSION AND FARM & AGRICULTURE COMMITTEE: A few letters of interest had been received but the Town Clerk would continue to advertise to fill the open positions.

4. VACANCY FOR C.A.C. SECRETARY: Two letters of interest had been received and had been forwarded to the C.A.C. for their recommendation.

5. POLICIES AND PROCEDURES FOR THE BOARD OF ETHICS: After discussion, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn, to direct the Ethics Board to create their own policies and procedures, in conjunction with the Attorney for the Town, and then present to the Town Board.  Motion carried.  Mention was made that the Ethics Board chairman had recused himself regarding two letters already sent to them.

6. TAX COLLECTOR’S BOOKS AND RECORDS: After discussion of the Tax Collector’s records not having been presented for an audit, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to pass a resolution to require the Tax Collector to bring in his books and records for the Town’s auditor by October 21st, according to §123 of Town Law.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Another matter regarding the position would be discussed in an Executive Session.

7. HIGHWAY GARAGE LIAISON FOR VALUE ENGINEERING: With Councilman Flynn’s resignation as this liaison, someone knowledgeable would be sought to fill this position for the new Garage construction.  A special meeting would be set to address this matter.

8. HIGHWAY GARAGE FINANCING: Supervisor Stern brought this suggestion to the Board to save some of the unexpended balance in the construction of the new Garage.  After discussion, the Town Board was in agreement to look into this matter, with a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to hold a Special Meeting on Wednesday, October 19th at 7:00 PM to discuss this matter with a bank representative, as well as other matters before the Board.  Motion carried.

9. WEBSITE POLICY: After discussion, it was agreed that the Town’s website policy would be amended to include “public visits” of elected representatives that are “open to the public” on a motion made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Motion carried.

Town Board Minutes

10/13/11, page 3
ITEMS REQUIRING VOTES:

1. RESOLUTION FOR A DOG CENSUS LETTER IN TAX BILLS: Upon the advice of Attorney Bogle, a Local Law should be adopted to have enclosures of any kind included in the Town’s tax bills.  A motion to set a Public Hearing for this proposed Local Law, 

To Permit Inserts in Tax Bills, was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, for Thursday, November 10th, 2011 at 7:30 PM.  Motion carried.

2. ACCEPT TERRY KILMER’S RESIGNATION FROM THE ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS:  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to accept Terry Kilmer’s resignation from the ZBA, with all voting in favor.  The Town Clerk was instructed to advertise for this vacancy.  Motion carried.

3. PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:  As was discussed and approved at the workshop meeting of Oct. 11th, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Chris Flynn, the “Privilege of the Floor” would be added at the beginning and end of each meeting agenda.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

4. CHANGE ORDERS FOR THE NEW GARAGE:
 A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to approve the change orders for the construction of the new Garage as follows: G-2, E-1, P-1 and H-1, resulting in a savings of $21,083.30.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn – abstained; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.

5. ACCEPT HIGHWAY MATERIALS BIDS FOR 2012:  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to accept all the bids received and award them to the “lowest responsible bidder,” in case the awarded bidder cannot meet the quality and quantity requirements of the materials’ bids.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

6. SET PUBLIC HEARINGS FOR: 1) TAX CAP OVERRIDE and 2) 2012 PRELIMINARY BUDGET: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn, to hold a Special Meeting / Public Hearing for a Local Law to override the tax cap on Monday, November 7th, 2010 at 7:30 PM.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – no; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Motion carried.

A motion as made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn, to set a Public Hearing for the 2012 Preliminary Budget on Thursday, November 10th, 2011 at 7:30 PM.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Motion carried.

GENERAL BUSINESS:

1. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 9/6, 9/8, 9/14 AND 9/28/11: The Minutes of the Sept. 6th Workshop and the Sept. 28th Special Meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all in favor.  The Minutes of the September 14th meeting were amended to read as follows: page 1, #2- Builder’s Risk Policy, “The cost of this policy will come from the General Fund.”  Motion carried with all in favor.  The Minutes of the September 8th meeting were amended to read as follows: page 2, #2 - Approval of Abstracts, “… that any computer repairs over $450 should require notification of the Board as was agreed to in March and April of 2011;” and page 3, #6 - Deputy Town Clerk Appointment, “to recommend to the Town Clerk to have Charles Hanlon appointed on a volunteer basis to the Deputy Town Clerk position.”  With these changes noted, a motion to approve the Minutes was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Mark D’Agostino.  Board members D’Agostino, Dewhirst, Flynn and Shafer voted yes, Supervisor Stern voted no.  Motion carried.

2. APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS:  The October 2011 Abstract of Claims was approved for payment on the motion of Virginia Stern, second by Johanna Shafer, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 22071 – 22128 [JC Fund, ck.# 22072], in the amount of $46,892.12; Highway Fund, check numbers 22129 - 22152, in the amount of $70,053.54; 
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New Truck payment, check #22153, in the amount of $121,955.06; Stanfordville/Bangall Light District, check #22154, in the amount of $668.19; and Capital Project Account-Highway Garage, check numbers 22155 - 22156, in the amount of $353,940.50.  Grand 

total of Abstract #10: $593,509.41.  Councilman Chris Flynn abstained while Board members D’Agostino, Dewhirst, Shafer and Stern voted in favor.  Motion carried.

A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to approve payment of the October Planning Escrow, Abstract #10P, check numbers 792 - 793, in the amount of $525.60.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

3. APPROVE MOTION FOR FUND TRANSFER: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to transfer $736.65 from the Whitlock CLASS account to the General Fund to cover 2011 expenses for the Whitlock Preserve.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

4. GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION: The following resolution was offered:

GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION

RESOLUTION # 23 OF 2011

Motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern

Seconded by Councilman Thomas Dewhirst

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2011 General Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred,

 
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2011 General Fund budget:


Account





      Increase
      Decrease

00-01-1010-42 – Town Board-Union consultant
    
      $ 5,407.50
______


00-01-1440-40 – Engineer – Church Lane

  
       $     342.90
       



00-01-1620-10 – Whitlock - labor



      $     684.30____________ 

00-01-1930-40 – Judgments/Claims
       




      $ 5,407.50

00-07-8030-41 – Master Plan- Greenway Grant

      $     500.00____________ 

00-08-9030-80 – Whitlock – Social Security


      $       52.35____________






TOTAL:

      $  6,987.05      $ 5,407.50 

Revenues

00-2590       Building Permits



                  $     342.90



00-2705       Whitlock transfer


                  $     736.65
______

00-2772       Greenway Grant


                              $     500.00
______






TOTAL:
                  $   1,579.55 


Roll Call Vote as follows:
Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes





Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – yes





Councilman Christopher Flynn – yes





Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes





Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes

Budget Resolution #23 of 2011 unanimously approved by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford this 13th day of October, 2011.

HIGHWAY FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION:

RESOLUTION # 24 OF 2011



Motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern


Seconded by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer


WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2011 Highway Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred,
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NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2011 Highway Fund budget:


Account




Increase

Decrease


01-04-5110-41 – General Repairs: hot/cold mix          $ 17,000.00________  ____________

01-04-5110-42 – General Repairs: oil/stone
           $  6,000.00



 

01-04-5110-43 – General Repairs: calcium

                      
          $ 17,000.00___

01-04-5110-43 – General Repairs: stone

$  1,000.00                      
______

01-04-5110-10 – General Repairs: engineering            


          $    5,000.00___

01-04-5112-20 – CHIPS


           $ 16,000.00



 

01-04-5130-41 – Machinery: tools




          $    1,000.00


01-04-5130-42 – Machinery: parts

           $   4,000.00


      ___

01-04-5130-45 – Machinery: outside repairs



           $    3,000.00


01-04-5130-44 – Machinery: blades




           $    5,000.00


01-04-5130-47 – Machinery: supplies
          


           $       500.00


01-04-5140-40 – Brush & Weeds

          


           $     2,000.00


01-04-5142-42 – Snow – salt



$ 11,760.00









TOTAL:         $ 55,760.00
           $   33,500.00


Revenues

01-2300      County Snow Removal


$  6,260.00_____________________

01-3501      CHIPS




$ 16,000.00


______






TOTAL:
$  22,260.00




Roll call vote as follows: 
Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes 





Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – yes 





Councilman Christopher Flynn - yes 





Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes 





Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes


Budget Resolution #24 of 2011 unanimously approved by the Town Board of Town of Stanford and certified this 13h day of October, 2011.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: 

Michael Shafer, Decker Road, stated that Mr. Albenda should be allowed another 3 minutes to finish reading his letter.

Erin Dewhirst, Jameson Hill Road, said that while listening to the petition regarding noise issues, asked what if the petition requested the opposite – no noise ordinance.  She added that she felt this was not a voter issue but rather a taxpayer issue. 

Judy Marro, 26 Ernest Road, spoke of the attacks on her husband; that his background showed his financial expertise and that he should be given more respect.

Dave Albenda, Halas Way, read his letter regarding the petition he had submitted, included signatures from local farms.

Mark Stern, 297 Market Lane, stated that he had a problem with some campaign literature that used a member’s position on the Board of Ethics.

With no other business, a motion to adjourn at 10:30 PM was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk


